To:
Assembly Committee on Renewable Energy and Rural Affairs
From:
Curt Witynski, Assistant Director, League of Wisconsin Municipalities

Date:
May 21, 2009
Re:
AB 239, Annexation Law Changes
The League of Wisconsin Municipalities opposes AB 239, making changes to the annexation law sought by the Wisconsin Towns Association.  The bill makes the following two changes: 

(1) Clarifies that territory annexed by the unanimous approval process must be contiguous to the annexing city or village; and 

(2) Restores the ability of towns to file actions contesting the validity of unanimous approval annexations when there is a question regarding whether the territory is contiguous. 

The League supports the first item, because it reflects our understanding of current law.  We absolutely oppose the second item.  We see no reason to restore the ability of towns to use taxpayer dollars to sue neighboring cities and villages over the validity of unanimous approval annexations.  
We believe the Town Association’s goal of prohibiting annexation of noncontiguous territory can be reached without restoring the ability of towns to file actions challenging unanimous approval annexations.  The League would support this bill if it were amended to only clarify that unanimous approval annexations must be contiguous.

Under current law, a town may not challenge in court, on any grounds, any annexation by unanimous approval.  This language was inserted into the annexation law by 2003 Wisconsin Act 317, which was compromise legislation that the Towns Association negotiated with the Builders Association and the Realtors Association.  The League opposed that legislation because it prohibited municipalities from annexing across county lines without obtaining town and county board approval.  It also required municipalities to make annual property tax setoff payments to towns for 5 years following an annexation.
Towns are now seeking to partially renege on this deal without offering cities and villages relief from any of the limitations on annexation that were part of the original deal.  

We urge the Committee to recommend passage of slature to pass an amended version of AB 239.  This amended version would retain the bill’s language clarifying that unanimous approval annexations must be contiguous, but would delete the language allowing towns to file actions challenging annexations. 
Thanks for considering our comments and concerns. 
